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Subject to the testimony received and deliberations of the planning commission, the following 

draft findings are proposed: 

1. Annexation is contingent upon co-adoption of the comprehensive plan map amendment 

by Umatilla County under the provisions of the Hermiston Planning Area Joint 

Management Agreement, dated March 2, 2017.  In the event that Umatilla County fails to 

co-adopt the map amendments, annexation shall fail, and a new comprehensive plan map 

amendment and annexation application shall be submitted. 

2. Per the recommendations of the January 24, 2024, traffic impact analysis and the Oregon 

Department of Transportation, a trip cap of 642 peak hour trips is imposed upon the 

property.  Residential trips shall be capped at 325 peak hour trips and the newly 

designated commercial area south of the railroad tracks shall be capped at 110 peak hour 

trips.  Compliance with the trip cap will require the following actions: 

a. Each application for development authorization within amended area submitted to 

the city shall be accompanied by a trip generation letter indicating the average 

daily and peak hour trips generated for the proposal. 

b. Each trip generation letter shall indicate available peak hour trips remaining at 

completion of construction for the proposal. 

c. At such time that the peak hour trips exceed 642, the city shall no longer issue 

building permits until a revised traffic impact analysis is prepared.  The requirement 

to prepare a new traffic impact analysis shall run with the land and is not binding 

upon the applicant unless the applicant retains ownership at the time the trip cap 

is exceeded. 

d. The city shall reserve the right to require additional traffic mitigation measures 

and/or prepare an independent traffic impact analysis at such time the trip cap is 

exceeded. 

e. Determination of mitigation measures is contingent upon and proportional to the 

impacts of the eventual development approved for the amended property.  

Comprehensive plan map amendment and annexation is not sufficient to require 

additional mitigation measures. 

3. Portions of the property are identified on Figure 12 of the Hermiston Comprehensive Plan 

as being subject to ground water pollution hazards due to excessively well-drained soils.  

In the case of an existing or potential groundwater pollution threat, the city shall prohibit 

the outdoor storage of hazardous chemicals and underground storage of gasoline and 

diesel fuels. 

4. Portions of the property are identified on Figure 12 of the Hermiston Comprehensive Plan 

as being subject to development hazards due to restrictive foundation soils.  Where 

restrictive foundation soils are evident, the city shall require a registered engineer’s 



assessment of the design and structural techniques needed to mitigate potential hazards. 

In the event there are inadequate mitigation measures, the city shall prohibit development. 

5. Portions of the property are identified on the city’s Natural Resource Map as having 

potential wetlands.  At such time as development is proposed, the city will notify the 

Oregon Department of State Lands of the development proposal, soliciting comment on 

the potential wetland status.  Necessary mitigation measures will be determined as part 

of the review and approval process for development on the amended property. 


